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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES - Amended
September 10, 2014
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Scott Wiley (Chair), BeLinda Peeples, Karen Nuland, Leslie Goller, Sheri Treadwell, Natalie Alden, Toni Alfred
Excused: Katherine Carithers, Megan Mauney,
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Jerry Holland – Supervisor of Elections
Chairman Wiley called the meeting to order at 3:04 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.  
Minutes
The minutes of the August 13, 2014 meeting were approved as distributed. 
Supervisor of Elections report
Primary election: Supervisor Holland said that the turnout for the recent primary election was only 16% despite the staff’s best efforts to promote the election and early and absentee voting. The office had to process 2 machine recounts and 2 manual recounts but because the office now has 4 high speed counting machines, the recounts were completed in only 7 hours at a cost of $3,500 compared to a 40 hour recount process in a judicial race several years ago.

2014-639 (voting precinct consolidation): Mr. Holland reported that he is proposing to consolidate 34 precincts into 17 as a means of meeting the Finance Committee’s recommendation for a 2.04% across the board budget cut for all departments. He noted that the percentage applies to only the controllable costs (not pension contribution, health insurance premium, utilities, internal service charges, etc.). His department gave up 2 positions from the current budget and then had to absorb the 2% cut on top of that. The Finance Committee originally cut the number of early voting sites, but then restored them when informed about a state law that prohibits a reduction below the number of sites in operation at the 2012 general election. The consolidation will take place for the City spring elections when the turnout will be smaller, not this fall’s gubernatorial election. This will reduce precincts from 199 to 182, a considerable reduction from the 250 in place 6 or 8 years ago. 
Mr. Holland explained the basis for making the consolidations, considering the size of the polling location, parking availability, historical voter turnout, etc. Leslie Goller expressed dissatisfaction  concern with the fact that the consolidations were not spread evenly across all 14 districts; one district had 3 consolidations, another had none. She wanted to see the analysis behind how the consolidation decisions were made. She suggested that the SOE could save some money by not paying the return postage on absentee ballots, which costs the City approximately $120,000 per electoral cycle. Natalie Alden said that the City could save considerably more then than the $140,000 lapse reduction to the SOE budget is by moving the City elections from the spring to the fall general election cycle.
Election turnout
Mr. Holland predicted the turnout for the fall gubernatorial election would be in the range of 55-60%, with turnout perhaps being helped by the medical marijuana constitutional referendum possibly attracting some new voters and possibly being hurt by a very negative governor’s race that discourages voters. He predicted that the spring City election turnout would be 30-40% given solidly contested mayoral and Sheriff’s races.
Imeson Operations Center

Mr. Holland stated that his office is still waiting on FDOT authorization for permanent signage in the area. Leslie Goller said that she has seen the current temporary signs lying flat in the grass and requested the Supervisor to have an employee check the signs every day and set them up when they are knocked over.

Congressional redistricting
Mr. Holland said that the League of Women Voters is appealing the Legislature’s redrawn map and the new district, however it ends up, will not take effect until the 2016 elections. The map as currently redrawn does not impact Jacksonville at all.

Florida District 13 special election
Mr. Holland said that the governor has not yet set the date for the special election. The Supervisor has recommended a December/February schedule. 

Connexion paratransit to early voting sites
Mr. Holland is working with the JTA on providing free rides to the polls for voter with mobility challenges on the Connexion paratransit vehicles. They are currently looking at providing free trips to 2 early voting sites on each side of the river and to polling places on election day.
Absentee ballots

Leslie Goller recommended that the SOE have its call center personnel proactively call people who have requested returned absentee ballots unsigned to inform them that the state law has changed with regard to people who do not sign their ballot; they have until 5 p.m. on the Monday before election day to come in to the Supervisor’s Office to verify their signature by affidavit and provision of a valid ID to and ensure that their ballot is counted. Mr. Holland said that the political parties have access to those lists and can also call those absentee voters and encourage them to sign and return their ballot.
Provisional ballot problem

Leslie Goller explained a problem that occurred during the recent primary in which a man requested an absentee ballot but his twin brother filled it out, signed it and sent it in. The requestor was then prevented from voting on election day because the absentee ballot was cast and received, and was refused the opportunity to vote a provisional ballot. Mr. Holland explained the state law that governed the Canvassing Board’s response to the situation and cautioned the group that sometimes situations arise where fairness seems to conflict with the provisions of state law and what seems like fairness may not prevail. 
Motion (Goller): the Election Advisory Panel requests an opinion from the Office of General Counsel regarding the Canvassing Board counting an absentee ballot that was requested by one person but filled out and returned by another person – withdrawn.
Mr. Holland said that it would be a better practice for him to make the request for the opinion from the Florida Division of Elections rather than from the Office of General Counsel. The Florida DOE governs elections in the state so that opinion will prevail over what the General Counsel may rule. Ms. Goller will work with Mr. Holland to craft a question to pose to the state. 

Mr. Holland responded to a question from BeLinda Peeples about a voter who was married shortly before the election, changed her driver’s license and voter registration, but then couldn’t vote in her preferred primary election because her party affiliation change was not made properly. He said that it’s possible for an error to be made by the clerk making the change and Ms. Goller said that if the voter does not specify a party affiliation, they will be registered as No Party Affiliation.

Ms. Goller also questioned the practice of poll workers requiring voters to sign the electronic signature pad when the voter presents one of the 9 valid state identification forms. She believes that the state law regarding a signature capture at the polling place applies only when a voter presents a state identification card that does not contain a signature, and is being mis-applied in other situations.
Ms. Goller requested authorization from the panel to draft a letter on behalf of the body to send to the Florida Legislature and Governor regarding methods for voters to remedy a rejected signature. Mr. Holland suggested that a better means of ensuring that the suggestion is heard would be to attend the upcoming Duval Legislative Delegation public hearing (probably in early December), where the case can be made directly to legislators in person rather than depending on a letter or e-mail to reach their attention.
EAP membership
Chairman Wiley welcomed the newest member of the panel, Toni Alfred, and confirmed that with her appointment the panel’s membership is complete.
.
Public comment
Ray Alfred expressed his opposition to consolidating precincts to save money, believing that voting is a fundamental right that should take precedence over other budgetary expenditures. He also questioned the amount of effort that seems to be devoted to scrutinizing ballots and voter intent, which seems to be discouraging voting more than it prevents voter fraud, which appears to be very rare.
Chairman Wiles asked that next month’s agenda include discussion by the panel of a recommendation to the City Council to move the City elections from the spring to the fall.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:41 p.m.
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